
Minutes for the
State Interagency Coordinating Council
April 22, 2025
Zoom Meeting


Members Present:						Members Absent:
Jodi Berscheid							Stephanie Busjahn
Jolynn Bostrom							Jordan Mounga
Gretchen Brodkorb						Tiara Selby
Teresa Campbell
Sarah Carter
Carrie Churchill
Kirsten Ducheneaux
Kelly Gilbert
Joe Hauge
Rochelle Holloway
Wendy Honeycutt
Melanie Lundquist
Carla Miller
Laura Nordbye
Emily Quick
Kathryn Schmidt
Sarah Carter

Birth to Three Staff: 
Kristin Tostenson, Program Specialist
Kayli Severyn, Program Specialist
Jen Kampmann, Program Specialist
Kevin Boring, Program Specialist 
Janet Penticoff, Senior Secretary

Call to Order and Roll Call
Rochelle Holloway, board chai called the State Interagency Coordinating Council to order at 3:04 pm CT.  Roll call was taken and state Birth to Three staff were made. 

Adoption of Agenda
Motion by Melanie Lundquist to approve the April 22, 2025, agenda as presented, second by Wendy Honeycutt.  All voted in favor:  Motion carried.

Approval of Minutes
Motion by Laura Nordbye to approve the January 28, 2025, minutes as presented, second by JoLynn Bostrom.  All voted in favor. Motion carried.

Public Comment
No public comment was offered. 

FFY 2023 SPP/APR Update
Sarah Carter, Birth to Three Director provided an update on the South Dakota Part C FFY 2023 State Performance Plan/Annual Performance Report (SPP/APR). The report was submitted on February 1, 2025. The Clarification Period, which began on April 8, allows the federal Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP) to provide states with feedback, including any required actions or corrections. South Dakota Part C received no clarifications or corrections—marking the third consecutive year the report was accepted as submitted. The full FFY 2023 SPP/APR report is available on the Birth to Three website under the Public Reporting link: https://doe.sd.gov/birthto3/.
The state has also finalized the six service coordination regions performance compared to the state overall.  That report is publicly posted on the Birth to Three website https://doe.sd.gov/birthto3/documents/RegInd-25.pdf. 

2025 IDEA Part C Grant Application
The annual state application for IDEA Part C funding was reviewed. The FFY 2025 state grant application is currently posted on the Department of Education website for the required 60-day period, with a 30-day public comment window from April 1 to April 30, 2025. The final application is due to the Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP) by May 21, 2025. As of now, OSEP has not released the final FFY 2025 funding allocations. States were instructed to use their FFY 2024 grant budgets in the 2025 application until further notice.
Carter reviewed the funding supports for the Birth to Three program, including historical grant funding amounts. The grant budget line items presented to members were consistent with the FFY 2024 budget. Carter noted that once the state receives the final allocation, a revised budget will be drafted and shared with members. At this time, no increase in federal funding is anticipated for FFY 2025, and the budget line items are expected to closely mirror those from the previous year.

Birth to Three Office Updates: 
State Birth to Three team members provided updates on recent activities. 
Jennifer Kampmann, professional development specialist, informed members that the Early Intervention Conference is scheduled for August 12 in Mitchell. ICC members are welcome and encouraged to attend. The focus of this year’s conference will be on supporting families.  Kampmann shared updates regarding ongoing collaboration with the University of South Dakota’s professional preparation programs and a new partnership with Mitchell Technical College’s SLPA program. These initiatives are designed to support the training and development of future direct service providers for the Birth to Three program. Additional collaborative efforts are underway with medical and social work students to raise awareness of the Birth to Three program.

Kevin Boring, Data Manager, provided an overview of the IDEA 618 Child Exit Report submitted to OSEP in February. During the reporting period from December 2, 2024, to December 1, 2025, a total of 1,140 children exited the Birth to Three program. Of those, 44% were eligible for Part B services, while 43% were either not eligible or had exited prior to age three after successfully meeting their outcomes.

Kristin Tostenson, Technical Assistance Specialist, reported that the state recently monitored two service coordination regions using newly developed protocols and tools. The monitoring process went well overall. While there were some areas identified for improvement, the state was pleased with the performance of the regions. The state plans to begin monitoring direct service provider agencies this spring. In addition, Tostenson shared that the state continues to receive inquiries from potential provider entities and is currently working with three separate entities to finalize required paperwork.

Kayli Severyn, Billing Specialist, notified members of an anticipated rate increase for direct service providers, expected to take effect on July 1, 2025. The state is awaiting the updated pricing list from the Medicaid office before announcing the final rates.

Carter shared that the state is pleased to announce progress regarding the frequency of family survey distribution. Following input from a small work group of service coordinators, it was determined that, thanks to the capabilities of the new data system, family surveys can now be distributed at families’ annual IFSP meetings rather than only at program exit. This adjustment fulfills a 2021 ICC request made during the adoption of the current survey tool with stakeholder input. The state plans to begin implementing this change on July 1, 2025.

State Birth to Three team members provided updates on recent activity:

Next meeting date has not been set; state is awaiting more information from OSEP. Meeting will be virtual. 

Joe Hauge moved to adjourn the meeting, second by Kirsten Ducheneaux. All voted in favor.  Motion carried. Meeting adjourned at 4:01 PM CST. 
